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  1               OLYMPIA, WASHINGTON DECEMBER 17, 2013

  2                              1:30 p.m.

  3                                -o0o-

  4

  5                      P R O C E E D I N G S

  6

  7                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Good afternoon.  Let's go ahead

  8   and get started.  This is December 17, the monthly meeting

  9   of EFSEC.  It's 1:30 p.m.

 10                  And let's go ahead and have the staff call

 11   the roll.

 12                  THE CLERK:  Department of Commerce?

 13                  MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:  Liz Green-Taylor here.

 14                  THE CLERK:  Department of Ecology?

 15                  MR. STEPHENSON:  Cullen Stephenson here.

 16                  THE CLERK:  Fish and Wildlife?

 17                  MR. STOHR:  Joe Stohr's here.

 18                  THE CLERK:  Natural Resources?

 19                  MR. HAYES:  Andy Hayes is here.

 20                  THE CLERK:  Utilities and Transportation

 21   Commission?

 22                  MR. MOSS:  Dennis Moss for the UTC.

 23                  THE CLERK:  Department of Transportation?

 24                  MS. MARTINEZ:  Christina Martinez here.

 25                  THE CLERK:  The City of Vancouver?
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  1                  MR. SNODGRASS:  Bryan Snodgrass here.

  2                  THE CLERK:  Clark County?

  3                  (No response.)

  4                  THE CLERK:  Port of Vancouver?

  5                  (No response.)

  6                  THE CLERK:  Chair?

  7                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Bill Lynch is here.

  8                  THE CLERK:  There is a quorum.

  9                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 10                  And is there anybody else on the phone that

 11   wishes to identify themselves, although you're not required

 12   to.

 13                  (Inaudible.)

 14                  CHAIR LYNCH:   I'm sorry.  Could you move a

 15   little bit closer to your phone, please?  We're having

 16   trouble hearing you.

 17                  MS. DIAZ:  Sure.  This is Jennifer Diaz with

 18   Puget Sound Energy at the Wild Horse wind facility.

 19                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Thank you.

 20                  MS. DIAZ:  Is that better?

 21                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Much better.  Thank you.

 22                  MR. MELBARDIS:  Eric Melbardis, EDP

 23   Renewables with the Kittitas Valley Wind Power Project.

 24                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Anybody else that has joined

 25   us by telephone?
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  1                  Okay.  Let's go ahead and look at the

  2   proposed agenda, though I would like to note one addition to

  3   the proposed agenda.  And that's after we approve the

  4   minutes that Mr. Posner is going to give us a quick update

  5   on the Tesoro project in Vancouver, where we stand at the

  6   moment.

  7                  And if I'm correct, we also have to approve

  8   the meeting minutes for November 6.  So we'll be approving

  9   the meeting minutes for November 6 and November 19, both

 10   things.

 11                  And are there any other proposed additions to

 12   the agenda?

 13                  MR. POSNER:  Chair Lynch?

 14                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Yes.

 15                  MR. POSNER:  I'd like to make a suggestion.

 16   We do have the Tesoro -- the project as an item on the

 17   agenda.  And what I would propose, if it's acceptable to you

 18   and the Council, is that we're going to have a general

 19   project update, and right after that, as part of that

 20   presentation I would do that update if that's acceptable.

 21   Or we can do it at the beginning if you like.

 22                  See Item E on the agenda?

 23                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Oh, my gosh.  You're absolutely

 24   right.

 25                  MR. POSNER:  Rather than doing it one part at
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  1   the beginning and then --

  2                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Yes.  Let's keep it where it

  3   is.  I looked at the agenda and that just didn't register in

  4   my mind.  So thank you.

  5                  Are there any other proposed changes to the

  6   agenda?

  7                  Okay.  And I think we were joined by someone

  8   by telephone in the last minute.  Would you care to identify

  9   yourself?

 10                  THE WITNESS:  Sure.  This is Justin Allegro

 11   with the Department of Fish and Wildlife.

 12                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 13                  Has anyone else joined us?

 14                  So let's go ahead and take a look at the --

 15   first at the November 6 special Council meeting minutes.

 16   Are there any proposed changes to those November 6

 17   minutes?

 18                  Could I have a motion in favor of adopting

 19   the minutes?

 20                  MR. MOSS:  I move that we adopt the minutes

 21   of November 6, 2013, Chair Lynch.

 22                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Do I hear a second?

 23                  MR. STEPHENSON:  Second.

 24                  CHAIR LYNCH:  It's been moved and seconded

 25   that the Council approve the meeting minutes for the special
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  1   Council meeting on November 6.  All those in favor say

  2   "aye."

  3                  MULTIPLE SPEAKERS:  Aye.

  4                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Opposed?

  5                  Motion carries.

  6                  Let's go ahead and turn to the regular

  7   November hearing Council minutes.  This would be for

  8   November 19, 2013.  Are there any proposed changes to these

  9   minutes?

 10                  If not, could I hear a motion for approval of

 11   the minutes as submitted?

 12                  MR. MOSS:  Chair Lynch, I move approval of

 13   the minutes of November 19, 2013 as transcribed.

 14                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Councilmember Moss has moved

 15   for approval of the minutes.  Do I hear a second?

 16                  MR. HAYES:  I'll second that motion.

 17                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Mr. Hayes has seconded.  All

 18   those in favor say "aye:

 19                  MULTIPLE SPEAKERS:  Aye.

 20                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Opposed?

 21                  Motion carries.

 22                  So now we're ready for the update on the

 23   proposed projects.

 24                  And we'll start first with Kittitas Valley

 25   wind project.
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  1                  THE WITNESS:  Good afternoon, Chair, Council.

  2   This is Eric Melbardis with EDP Renewables for the Kittitas

  3   Valley Wind Power Project.

  4                  We had a pretty smooth month, nothing

  5   non-routine to report.

  6                  We did rebuild all of our stormwater

  7   mitigation BMP's.  And the site is ready for the snow

  8   season, which could happen any time over here.

  9                  And I'd also just like to point out I was

 10   doing some updating of our safety and environmental database

 11   within our company, and we are on track to end this year

 12   with zero safety incidents that were OSHA recordables and

 13   zero oil spills.

 14                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Very good, Mr. Melbardis.

 15                  Are there any questions for Mr. Melbardis?

 16                  Thank you.

 17                  Let's move on to the Grays Harbor Energy

 18   Project.  Mr. Downen?

 19                  MR. DOWNEN:  Good afternoon, Chair Lynch,

 20   Council, Staff.  My name is Rich Downen.  I'm the plant

 21   manager at Grays Harbor Energy.

 22                  For the Grays Harbor Energy monthly report,

 23   this month there were no accidents or injuries.

 24                  During the month of November, all other

 25   reporting was fairly typical.
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  1                  I'll just hit on the atypical things.  From

  2   an environmental perspective, we re-sampled the stormwater

  3   discharge to follow up on the copper exceedance that we

  4   received in the third quarter sample.  And that sample came

  5   back in early December, so it wasn't in this report, but

  6   I've noted it at the bottom.  It reported a copper level of

  7   4.85 milligrams per liter, which is quite a bit below the

  8   limit of 14 milligrams per liter.

  9                  And as I said last month, this is kind of a

 10   follow-up, as we discussed that we, in talking to EFSEC

 11   staff, believe that that was due to brake pad wear material

 12   in the parking lot that accumulated during the long dry

 13   summer.  First rain event, we took a sample.  The next

 14   sample after that, it was down.

 15                  So it's our intent moving forward, when we

 16   have a long dry summer like that, to clean the parking lot

 17   with like a vacuum sweeper truck so that we can avoid that

 18   moving forward.

 19                  There were no complaints made during the

 20   month of November.

 21                  We did have a couple of site visits.  Jim

 22   LaSpina from EFSEC performed a quarterly site visit and

 23   reported no issues.

 24                  And from the Olympic Region Clean Air Agency,

 25   (ORCAA), Robert Moody made a site visit to follow up on odor
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  1   complaints during the month of October.  And there were two

  2   complaints during the month of October, which is the month

  3   prior to this report, on the 15th and the 28th.  But he

  4   again found no evidence of any odors on site.

  5                  So I'm happy to answer any questions.

  6                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Any questions for Mr.

  7   Downen?

  8                  MR. STEPHENSON:  Make a comment?

  9                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Yes, Mr. Stephenson.

 10                  MR. STEPHENSON:  Mr. Downen, thank you for

 11   the follow-up.  I appreciate that.

 12                  MR. DOWNEN:  You're welcome.

 13                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Why don't you stay at the

 14   microphone, Mr. Downen.  We're going to have Mr. LaSpina

 15   provide us -- the Council asked for some information

 16   regarding a summary of the noise issues that -- at your

 17   particular facility.  And just in case members have some

 18   questions for you.

 19                  Mr. LaSpina, do you want to tell the Council

 20   about that, please?

 21                  MR. LASPINA:   Thank you, Chair Lynch and

 22   Council members.

 23                  At the last meeting, I promised to develop --

 24   Staff promised to develop and send to you a noise memo that

 25   sort of summarized the situation concerning noise and odor
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  1   complaints alleged or attributed to the Satsop facility.

  2                  The memo also had a short summary of the

  3   regulations that we deal with.  It was meant as an

  4   informational offering to the Council.  If you have any

  5   questions, we can answer them.  Otherwise, it wasn't meant

  6   to be an action item or anything.  It was just background

  7   because there are a lot of new Council members and you may

  8   not be familiar with the issues.

  9                  CHAIR LYNCH:   And Mr. LaSpina, isn't it

 10   under the SCA for Grays Harbor Energy, are they at some

 11   point required to come back with another noise study to the

 12   Council?

 13                  MR. LASPINA:  Yes, sir.  When the SCA was

 14   amended in 2010 or '11, the facility had -- was going to

 15   install some noise mitigation measures.

 16                  And then after the measures were installed,

 17   the facility staff was going to do kind of a verification

 18   noise study to see if there was any noticeable reduction in

 19   the noise coming from the facility.

 20                  I talked to the plant engineer, and

 21   apparently, unless there's newer information, the noise

 22   readings were not taken.  I suspect it was because those

 23   readings need to be done when the plant is operating

 24   normally, and they have extended periods of not running.

 25   When I talked to the plant engineer, he said he would do
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  1   those readings as soon as possible.  And we would like to

  2   have those numbers or that data prepared for your next

  3   meeting if that's acceptable.

  4                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

  5                  Mr. Downen, does that --

  6                  MR. DOWNEN:  We have taken recent surveys,

  7   and we can forward that information on to EFSEC staff and

  8   they can provide it to Council.  Just so we -- back

  9   initially, before we did the mitigation steps, we installed

 10   some more silencing equipment, and we had a professional

 11   noise -- I don't know what you call it, noise surveying

 12   company?

 13                  MR. LASPINA:  Consultant.

 14                  MR. DOWNEN:  -- consultant that came in and

 15   did a pretty thorough test.

 16                  EFSEC, I believe, hired their own testing

 17   staff.

 18                  And out of that, we identified a couple of

 19   frequencies that linked to pieces of equipment.  But then we

 20   installed mitigation equipment around those.

 21                  And then we've taken data periodically as

 22   we've run, just to validate that noise levels are below and

 23   far below the limits that we have.  This data that was taken

 24   during a recent run is at the Farr residence, which is where

 25   most of the complaints, I think 80 percent of the
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  1   complaints, have come from through the years.  We're at 45

  2   decibels.  Irwin residence, 49; Holt residence 37; and at

  3   the control point 55, which are all quite a bit below.

  4                  So I'll give you this.  I'll send it to you

  5   electronically.

  6                  CHAIR LYNCH:  All right.

  7                  MR. DOWNEN:  So we have looked at those

  8   numbers.  Some of them are difficult to get because one of

  9   the neighbors doesn't -- they chase us away whenever we come

 10   close to their property to try to get a reading.

 11                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Thank you, Mr. Downen.  I

 12   appreciate that.

 13                  And Mr. LaSpina, you'll be providing that

 14   information to the Council at its next meeting.

 15                  And I know that Staff and the Council have

 16   been receiving a number of noise complaints, and it's, you

 17   know, a matter of concern for the Council.  I know that it

 18   was taken up by the Council prior to virtually everybody

 19   here being a Council member, so we're trying to

 20   refamiliarize ourselves with that particular issue.

 21                  And after we have some -- a chance to look at

 22   this additional information, we'll see if the Council wants

 23   to take any further action on this or not.  But we

 24   appreciate you providing this information.

 25                  MR. DOWNEN:  I'll make a point of adding it
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  1   in the next monthly report too, just kind of a summary of

  2   that data.

  3                  Just one more point I'd like to make on that?

  4                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Yes, Mr. Downen.

  5                  MR. DOWNEN:  Just kind of collecting a

  6   snapshot of what's transpired in the past is -- maybe Mr.

  7   LaSpina could forward this or include it in a packet for

  8   information of this historical kind of look back.

  9                  There was a letter from EFSEC to the

 10   neighbors who have complained the most, about 80 percent of

 11   the comments, -ish.  And in this letter, at the end of the

 12   letter -- this is from EFSEC staff to that neighbor, and it

 13   was cc'd to me.  It said in summary, Grays Harbor Energy is

 14   in compliance with all applicable local, state, and federal

 15   regulations regarding noise, odors and traffic safety.

 16   Based on this determination, EFSEC does not anticipate

 17   taking any action on the concerns expressed in your e-mail.

 18                  This was for a specific concern.  But it was,

 19   from my perspective, it was a snapshot of, at that time,

 20   that we've been addressing these.  This was in December of

 21   2011, just a couple years ago.  But that was after,

 22   probably, the bulk of the complaints that we've had.  And it

 23   was a snapshot from my perspective, again, that we had

 24   addressed things and that we were within compliance.

 25                  So I don't think that there's a noise issue
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  1   that we -- that just comes and goes or an odor issue that

  2   comes and goes.  I believe that we've -- anyway, I think

  3   that that perspective needs to be in this historical look at

  4   what has happened and where we are today.

  5                  EFSEC Staff may have a comment on that or

  6   not.

  7                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you, Mr. Downen.

  8                  Do any Councilmembers have questions for Mr.

  9   Downen?

 10                  MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:  Mr. Chair, I have just one

 11   question.

 12                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Yes, Ms. Green-Taylor.

 13                  MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:   What was the date you

 14   installed the mitigation measures?

 15                  MR. DOWNEN:  I'd have to go back and look at

 16   records, because I wasn't there.  I came to the plant after.

 17   I think the installation was complete in May of 2011.  I

 18   came in August.

 19                  MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:  Thank you.

 20                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Any other questions for Mr.

 21   Downen?

 22                  Thank you, Mr. Downen.

 23                  MR. DOWNEN:  Thanks.

 24                  CHAIR LYNCH:  So let's go ahead and hear an

 25   update about the Chehalis Generation Facility.
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  1                  MR. MILLER:  Good afternoon, Chair Lynch,

  2   Councilmembers, and Staff.  My name is Mark Miller.  I am

  3   the plant manager at the PacificCorp Energy Chehalis

  4   Generation Facility.

  5                  I have noted in the report that there was a

  6   nonroutine event, significant operational event.

  7                  And I need to make a correction in the next

  8   section, where it says "Regulatory/Compliance."

  9                  At the end of the report, you also see kind

 10   of a brief summary of what the event was.  And I'll just

 11   summarize it verbally real quick.

 12                  The power plant has three main generators.

 13   And those generators step up to voltage coming out of those

 14   generators to align voltage of 500,000 kV, 500 kV, to the

 15   Bonneville transmission system.

 16                  We were operating at base load.  And the

 17   Phase B of one of the stepup transformers, specifically the

 18   steam turbine, failed catastrophically; called a sudden

 19   pressure event.  We had a subsequent fire with the automatic

 20   deluge activation and emergency response, both from the

 21   local fire districts as well as support from BPA.

 22                  There were no personnel injured either during

 23   the event or during the subsequent fire suppression and

 24   continuing cleanup.

 25                  The correction I want to refer to is in the
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  1   second bullet in "Regulatory/Compliance" -- or the first

  2   bullet, where it says there were no "exceedances or spills."

  3   Well, obviously we did encounter a spill of the transformer

  4   oil, which is non-PCB.  There is about 11,100 gallons in

  5   that tank.

  6                  We recovered 4,410 gallons from the tank, and

  7   from oil skimming, 5,850.  So we got about 92 percent of it

  8   recovered.

  9                  So what wasn't recovered either went into the

 10   ground or was consumed as part of the fire event.

 11                  We're working with Ecology.  This happened

 12   two years ago to a different unit, and so we've been in a

 13   cleanup process there and working in -- admitted to the

 14   voluntary cleanup program.  And this will obviously

 15   transition into that as well.

 16                  So it's a long-term view of sampling near

 17   surface groundwater and doing some treatment with respect to

 18   some biotreatment.

 19                  So that's kind of a quick summary of the

 20   event.

 21                  And we did restore generation to the plant as

 22   of last Saturday morning.  So it was 22 days.  And we

 23   utilized a spare stepup transformer that we maintain on site

 24   for rare occurrences as this, but not so rare for me.

 25                  I'll be happy to answer any questions.
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  1                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Any questions for Mr.

  2   Miller?

  3                  I guess I have one, Mr. Miller.  I'm just

  4   wondering, if you had a -- I guess if this happened

  5   previously, I guess, have you -- has there been an

  6   opportunity to identify what's causing these failures?

  7                  MR. MILLER:  Chair Lynch, this is the third

  8   major failure of a transformer, which is rare in the

  9   industry, at this particular power plant.

 10                  The previous two, one was on this unit and

 11   one was on the Combustion Turbine No. 1.  And those machines

 12   or devices were manufactured by Fuji Sumitomo out of Japan.

 13   And the particular point that failed in both of those, or

 14   all three of these, were the bushings which were

 15   manufactured by NGK.

 16                  In the last two events, both manufacturers

 17   and their engineering staff were involved in the

 18   investigations that determined no specific root cause for

 19   the failure.

 20                  Having said that, we have gone to other

 21   experts.  And the one unit that is still the pristine

 22   original, we've decided to remove the bushings from that and

 23   install a different manufacturer's bushing, hopefully to

 24   prevent that.

 25                  The company is going to move forward and
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  1   procure new transformers for those two -- well, obviously

  2   replace the spare, because it's not rated for lifetime

  3   service of the plant, and also for the Unit 2 that we have

  4   -- feel there's some risk.  But we feel we're mitigating

  5   that risk by installing new bushings.

  6                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Have similar facilities failed

  7   in other parts of the country?

  8                  MR. MILLER:  Apparently it is typical of

  9   these.  These are an older style, original GE design

 10   bushing.  And they're no longer utilized in the industry,

 11   replaced by other designs.

 12                  Within our system, the MidAmerican Holding

 13   Company, we have transformers that fail, but they don't fail

 14   spectacularly.

 15                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Very good.

 16                  Any questions for Mr. Miller?

 17                  Thank you, Mr. Miller.

 18                  MR. MILLER:  Thank you.

 19                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Now if we could hear about the

 20   Wild Horse Wind Power Project.  Ms. Diaz, Puget Sound

 21   Energy?

 22                  MS. DIAZ:  Yes, thank you, Chair Lynch and

 23   Councilmembers.  For the record, my name is Jennifer Diaz.

 24   I'm the environmental manager for Puget Sound Energy at the

 25   Wild Horse wind and solar facility.
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  1                  And I have two non-routine items to update

  2   the Council on.

  3                  First, the Kittitas County Health Department

  4   conducted a routine sanitary survey of the Wild Horse

  5   Maintenance Building water system.  The final survey report

  6   has not been issued yet; however, no major deficiencies were

  7   identified by the inspector during the survey.

  8                  And second, a draft of the Sage-Grouse

  9   Nesting and Brood-Rearing Habitat Restoration and Management

 10   Plan -- that's a mouthful -- was sent to TAC members for

 11   review and comments.  This plan was prepared by Puget Sound

 12   Energy in consultation with the Department of Fish and

 13   Wildlife and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  And the

 14   purpose of the plan is to document PSE's efforts to restore

 15   and manage habitat for the purpose of sage-grouse nesting

 16   and brood rearing at Wild Horse in fulfillment of certain

 17   mitigation obligations related to sage-grouse required by

 18   EFSEC.

 19                  And that's all I have.

 20                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you Ms. Diaz.

 21                  I have a question, but maybe it's for Staff,

 22   either Mr. LaSpina or Mr. Posner.  Is this -- the draft of

 23   the report, of the plan that's being prepared, is that

 24   something that this Council receives and has to approve, or

 25   is it just something that's been provided for our
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  1   information?

  2                  Or I'm just wondering just where we go; how

  3   is that handled?

  4                  MR. LASPINA:   Chair Lynch, the way this SCA

  5   is structured is the plan goes through review by the TAC,

  6   which has a number of experts and specialists.

  7                  And since PSE voluntarily came up with this

  8   plan, it's not really subject to approval by the Council.

  9   However, PSE has indicated they would certainly provide it

 10   to us.

 11                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 12                  Any questions for Ms. Diaz?

 13                  MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:  Chair, I have just one

 14   simple question.

 15                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Please go ahead.

 16                  MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:   Could somebody please

 17   enlighten me as to the definition of TAC?

 18                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Technical Advisory Committee, I

 19   believe.

 20                  MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:   Thank you.

 21                  CHAIR LYNCH:   That was a good guess.

 22                  I believe now we're ready for the -- before

 23   we turn to the Tesoro proposal, I have heard that a number

 24   of other people may have joined us by telephone.  And would

 25   any of those people choose to identify themselves at this
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  1   time, if you haven't already done so?

  2                  MR. PAULSON:  Larry Paulson is on the phone.

  3                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you, Mr. Paulson.

  4                  Anybody else?

  5                  MR. SWANSON:  Jeff Swanson is here.

  6                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thanks, Mr. Swanson.

  7                  So let's go ahead with our update of the

  8   Vancouver Energy Distribution Terminal.  Ms. Bumpus?

  9                  MS. BUMPUS:  Thank you, Chair Lynch.  Good

 10   afternoon, Mr. Chair and Councilmembers.  I have just a few

 11   updates for you on the Tesoro Savage oil terminal project.

 12                  EFSEC successfully held its second SEPA

 13   scoping meeting in the City of Spokane Valley on December

 14   11.  The SEPA scoping comment period is set to close

 15   tomorrow, Wednesday, December 18.  To date, EFSEC has

 16   received 30,320 scoping comments and is currently working to

 17   process all of those.

 18                  The application for site certification is

 19   still being reviewed.  EFSEC is working with contracted

 20   state agencies to assess the content of the application and

 21   addressing the issues identified through the review with the

 22   applicant.

 23                  I was just going to ask if you had any

 24   questions.

 25                  CHAIR LYNCH:   And I was going to jump in
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  1   there.  When you say the comment period closes tomorrow,

  2   people can still -- so long as they have their comments in

  3   the mail postmarked tomorrow, that's still considered

  4   timely; is that correct?

  5                  MS. BUMPUS:    That's correct.

  6                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

  7                  Mr. Posner, you were going to add a little

  8   bit more where we are in the process?

  9                  MR. POSNER:    Yes.  Thank you, Chair Lynch.

 10                  Just a little bit of where we go from here

 11   after the comment period closes:  We will be working very

 12   closely with our consultant to process all of the comments.

 13   And we will be putting together a scoping report, which will

 14   summarize the comments that we've received.

 15                  And then what I expect is that we will then

 16   make that scoping report available to the public and to the

 17   Council.

 18                  And we'll have some sort of workshop or open

 19   discussion with the Council about where we go from here just

 20   in terms of getting some direction or allowing the Council

 21   to ask questions and have a discussion about the scope of

 22   the EIS after seeing all the comments, how broad of a scope

 23   does the Council wish to pursue in developing the EIS.

 24                  So that is the next step after we're finished

 25   processing all the comments, is to have some decisions made



Washington State Energy Facility Site Evaluation Council

BUELL REALTIME REPORTING, LLC 206 287 9066 Page: 24

  1   about developing the draft EIS.

  2                  CHAIR LYNCH:   And you'll be contacting the

  3   Councilmembers after that is done to set up this workshop?

  4                  MR. POSNER:    Yes.  I'm hoping after this

  5   next month, we will be able to report back and let you know

  6   with some certainty when the scoping report will be done.

  7   And at that point we can talk about setting up a workshop,

  8   if you will, for having a discussion about getting some

  9   direction from the Council as far as the scope of the draft

 10   EIS.

 11                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 12                  Are there any questions for Ms. Bumpus or Mr.

 13   Posner?

 14                  MS. MARTINEZ:  I'm curious, do you have a

 15   target date for when that other meeting would occur?

 16                  MR. POSNER:  Not at this time.  You know, the

 17   comment period closes tomorrow.  So that gives us some

 18   certainty, at least in terms of we won't be receiving any

 19   more comments, so we can work with what we have.

 20                  But as Sonia said already, 30,000, so -- and

 21   we're working very closely with the UTC records center to

 22   help us maintain an accurate record.

 23                  So we want to make sure we do everything

 24   correctly.  So I can't give you an exact time.  But we are

 25   working very diligently.
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  1                  And I might add also on that note, we have

  2   hired two new employees to assist us with that process.  And

  3   they are sitting in the back of the room.  Just so the

  4   Councilmembers know, it's Gail Griffin-Wallace and Paula

  5   Gay.  So we realized that we needed some help, and we're

  6   taking action to try to keep this process moving as best we

  7   can.

  8                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

  9                  Any other questions?

 10                  Thank you.  Let's go ahead and turn to WNP

 11   1/4.  Ms. Khounnala?

 12                  It's good to see you in person, not just a

 13   voice on the phone.

 14                  MS. KHOUNNALA:  It's been a long time since

 15   we've been here.  And with all the new Councilmembers, it's

 16   a privilege to see faces, put names with faces.

 17                  So for the record, my name is Shannon

 18   Khounnala, and I'm from Energy Northwest Environmental

 19   Regulatory Programs.

 20                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Excuse me.  Would you mind

 21   pulling the microphone a little bit closer to you and

 22   speaking into it?  Thank you.

 23                  MS. KHOUNNALA:  Is that better?  A learning

 24   curve when all you do is call in.

 25                  Okay.  So I think today we're starting with
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  1   WNP 1/4.  The only item to update with regard to WNP 1/4 is

  2   the water rights application, which last month we updated

  3   Council that that water right application had been sent to

  4   the Department of Ecology.

  5                  And this month, the only item to update on

  6   that is we did receive formal confirmation from the

  7   Department of Ecology that they received our application,

  8   have filed that within their process, and assigned us a

  9   program number, so to speak.

 10                  So at this point, based on our preapplication

 11   meeting with the Department of Ecology, we expect that we

 12   will be working with the Department of Energy on our

 13   application after the first of the year.  And that process

 14   should go fairly quickly.  So we look forward to that in the

 15   coming year.

 16                  Any questions regarding WNP 1/4?

 17                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Any questions?

 18                  Thank you.  Why don't you go ahead and

 19   proceed -- I was wondering, too, if you have any other

 20   people with you today if you'd mind just introducing them to

 21   the Council so we can match a name and a face.

 22                  MS. KHOUNNALA:  Of course.  Yes.

 23                  Traveling with me today from Energy Northwest

 24   is Brad Barfuss.  He is our subject matter expert for our

 25   water programs at Energy Northwest and specifically Columbia
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  1   Generating Station.  So we've both come here to meet some

  2   faces and interact with Staff.

  3                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Welcome.  Thank you.

  4                  MS. KHOUNNALA:  Thank you.  So moving on to

  5   Columbia Generating Station, outside of any -- within your

  6   report there's our routine items in terms of our station

  7   status.

  8                  The only other nonroutine item, I thought I'd

  9   update the Council on the status of our evaporation ponds,

 10   which the Council approved in September, I believe, of 2013.

 11                  We've made significant progress over the

 12   fall.  We've had excellent weather that's allowed us to

 13   complete the majority of the earthwork portion to construct

 14   those evaporation ponds.

 15                  And we've also actually made actual

 16   significant progress on the installation of the liners for

 17   three of the four ponds.

 18                  So at the moment we're on hold, as we're

 19   quite cold in Eastern Washington at the time frame.  But

 20   once we warm up, we will be back on track with the

 21   construction of those.  And at this time, we're on track to

 22   have those operational by early summer of 2014.

 23                  Any questions regarding Columbia Generating

 24   Station?

 25                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Any questions for Ms.
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  1   Khounnala?  No.

  2                  Thank you.

  3                  MS. KHOUNNALA:  I understand that following

  4   this item we'll be having a discussion about the Columbia

  5   Generating Station NPDES permit.  And we'd like to take the

  6   opportunity to thank both EFSEC Staff and Council, as well

  7   as the Department of Ecology, for all of their hard work and

  8   time and effort that they put into our NPDES permit.  We

  9   appreciate that effort.

 10                  We're here to answer any questions if needed.

 11   But thank you for your time.

 12                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 13                  And just for the Council's information, we

 14   will not be taking action today on the NPDES permit.

 15                  We have the draft permit in front of us today

 16   that's going to be explained to us.  We have an opportunity

 17   to ask questions.  And we will most likely be taking action

 18   on that at our January meeting.

 19                  And Mr. LaSpina, do you want to give us a

 20   little bit of an overview before we hear from Ecology staff?

 21                  MR. LASPINA:  Thank you, Chair Lynch and

 22   Councilmembers.  I'm going to do a very brief introduction

 23   of the permit.

 24                  And then Mr. Vince McGowan over there is

 25   going to present sort of the highlights of the permit.  You
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  1   should have received the permit last week, so you know what

  2   we're talking about.

  3                  EFSEC contracted with Ecology to do a renewal

  4   permit.  And so Vince is the permit writer, and Mr. Bill

  5   Moore will talk about other policy issues.

  6                  So let me just get started by saying that the

  7   existing permit was issued in 2006.  It was administratively

  8   extended in 2011 to allow the completion of the main -- the

  9   plant's main condenser.

 10                  The permittee made a timely -- submitted a

 11   timely application.

 12                  And I think at this point, I'm going to turn

 13   it over to Mr. McGowan to give you some highlights on the

 14   permit.

 15                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Thank you.

 16                  Mr. McGowan?

 17                  MR. MCGOWAN:   Is this on?

 18                  CHAIR LYNCH:   There should be a red light.

 19                  MR. DOWNEN:    Good afternoon, Chair Lynch,

 20   Councilmembers.  My name is Vince McGowan.  I'm with the

 21   Water Policy Program.  I'm the writer for the permit that we

 22   have in front of you.

 23                  So it's a little over 100 pages of material

 24   there.  I'm just going to try to hit the highlights and

 25   major changes since the current permit.
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  1                  CHAIR LYNCH:   I'm sorry.  Could you speak a

  2   little louder?  I'm still not 100 percent sure your

  3   microphone is on.

  4                  MR. MCGOWAN:  I am a low talker, so I'll

  5   bring it close.

  6                  CHAIR LYNCH:   That will probably be better

  7   if you just speak right into it.  Thank you.

  8                  MR. MCGOWAN:  So under the current permit, I

  9   just wanted to mention a few things that were done that

 10   informed this permit, the proposed permit that you have in

 11   front of you, the draft.

 12                  So there was an effluent mixing study

 13   conducted in 2008 that looked at how the discharge interacts

 14   with the Columbia River.

 15                  There was a groundwater study that was

 16   continued and completed in 2012 that informed this permit.

 17                  You probably heard in past updates from the

 18   facility, the main steam condenser at the plant was

 19   replaced.  That also influenced this permit and the proposed

 20   limits.

 21                  So I just wanted to mention those things.

 22                  So in the proposed permit that you have in

 23   front of you, a few main topics, groundwater being one.  We

 24   just got an update about the progress on the lagoons that

 25   are being built.  So that's good to hear.  You'll see some
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  1   requirements in the permit about that.  And of course those

  2   dates we can adjust because it's an ongoing activity.

  3                  So those -- that lagoon kind of evolved out

  4   of the result of the groundwater study.  The study was to

  5   determine if the plant was in compliance with the

  6   groundwater standards.  The main findings were there was

  7   interference from upstream, so there was some mounding

  8   observed.  I'm not able to determine whether or not the

  9   facility was in compliance.

 10                  So through discussions, Energy Northwest

 11   proposed, and we ended up going towards, that lagoon, which

 12   is great.  You know, that removes any discharge from the

 13   ground.  So the permit is structured accordingly to remove

 14   those limits, and the testing monitoring requirements are

 15   altered based on that going in.

 16                  There's also another discharge to ground,

 17   Outfall No. 003, that hadn't been used for quite a while.

 18   And Energy Northwest did some maintenance work to -- that's

 19   a discharge from the standby service water ponds.  This is a

 20   redundant system for their cooling.

 21                  And during the course of that maintenance, we

 22   found that the best way to handle that water, rather than

 23   discharging to the ground, was to discharge to Outfall 001.

 24   They're able to do that.

 25                  So this proposed permit removes the
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  1   authorization to discharge to Outfall 003.

  2                  So in effect, all of the discharges to ground

  3   would be removed under this permit except for underground

  4   injection control wells.  These are primarily catch basins

  5   with shallow sumps that handle the minimal stormwater that

  6   they get there with that dry climate.

  7                  And there are some additional requirements

  8   around stormwater in the proposed permit for those

  9   discharges.

 10                  Temperature was another change.  There was a

 11   narrative limit in the current permit.  There is a narrative

 12   limit in the current permit.

 13                  The proposed permit would remove that limit.

 14   We conducted analysis with the updated effluent study that

 15   said that the limit was not needed.  Based on our process --

 16   and throughout, Jim mentioned we were asked to bring this

 17   permit up to current standards, follow standard practice and

 18   procedure that the Department of Ecology uses.  So that's

 19   what we did, and in that analysis determined that a limit

 20   wasn't needed.  So we propose removing that limit, the

 21   current narrative limit.

 22                  Copper was another parameter where there was

 23   a limit.  The main steam condenser replacement significantly

 24   dropped the copper monitoring results of levels in the

 25   effluent and found there was no reasonable potential for
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  1   copper to cause water quality violations.  So the current

  2   permit -- or the proposed permit would remove that copper

  3   limit.

  4                  It also adds limits for chromium and zinc.

  5   These were just left out of the current permit.  They were

  6   mentioned in the fact sheet and should be in the permit.

  7   They're required by federal guidelines.

  8                  And then the last major item is the cooling

  9   water intake structure requirements.  So we conducted -- the

 10   Clean Water Act requires a best professional judgment

 11   analysis to determine if the current intakes meet the Clean

 12   Water Act requirements to minimize adverse environmental

 13   impact.  So we've completed that analysis.

 14                  We've met with the services, with EPA, with

 15   staff at the facility.

 16                  And you'll see the proposal in there,

 17   basically we've found we were proposing that they do meet

 18   the Clean Water Act requirements with the current structure

 19   that they have in place.

 20                  One note on that, EPA has proposed rules that

 21   would apply to the facility.  They have not finalized those

 22   rules.  They have been delayed several times.  The current

 23   schedule would have final rules that would be applicable to

 24   the facility published on January 14 of 2014.

 25                  So we would propose that we would proceed,
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  1   but we should definitely look at those rules if they do in

  2   fact become final on the 14th.  We would want to take

  3   another look at the permit and make sure it's in compliance

  4   with the latest rules.

  5                  I don't know if Bill wants to speak to that.

  6                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Mr. Moore, are you here just

  7   to answer questions, or are you going to provide some

  8   additional information?

  9                  MR. MOORE:  I'm here to answer questions if

 10   that's necessary, Chairman Lynch.

 11                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.  One of my favorite

 12   things about my previous job was I got to work with Mr.

 13   Moore.

 14                  MR. MOORE:  I apologize for that.

 15                  CHAIR LYNCH:  And I don't know if he would

 16   say the same thing of me, but I'm glad to be able to work

 17   with him once again.

 18                  Are there any questions of the Ecology

 19   staff?  Mr. Stohr?

 20                  MR. STOHR:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.

 21                  I wanted to just take -- I'm still trying to

 22   learn the rules of the road here.  But I wanted to take a

 23   few minutes just to make the Council aware of a concern that

 24   the Department of Fish and Wildlife still has.  And it's

 25   related to what Vince was just describing, and the
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  1   construction and design of the intake system.

  2                  It's my understanding that the Columbia

  3   Generating Station intake screening does not meet Fish and

  4   Wildlife's fish protection screen guideline criteria.

  5                  Our screen guidelines are designed to prevent

  6   mortality of fish from entrainment and impingement.  Fish

  7   experts in the four northwestern states have generally

  8   endorsed Fish and Wildlife's screening criteria.  The

  9   guidelines are consistent with the National Marine Fisheries

 10   Service screening criteria, which have been adopted by

 11   Columbia Basin Fish and Wildlife authorities, who oversee

 12   fish screen issues in Washington, Oregon, Idaho, and

 13   Montana.

 14                  I think many of you know the Hanford Reach

 15   has the largest naturally produced population of fall

 16   Chinook in the northwest.  These fish make up a significant

 17   portion of Washington's fisheries.

 18                  The entrainment -- again, this is my

 19   understanding -- the entrainment and impingement data for

 20   this intake system are about 30 years old, making a

 21   determination of minimal adverse effects more difficult.

 22                  Newer data would add value to the process.

 23   There's been a lot of progress that's been made in new

 24   science and practical screening technology since

 25   construction of the intake system.  And that -- you know,
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  1   that new knowledge, that new data, could better prevent the

  2   entrainment and impingement of salmonid fry, if that's

  3   occurring.

  4                  So I just wanted to put that concern out

  5   there.  There's a lot of new Council members.  I think this

  6   has been an issue that's been around for a while.  And I

  7   just wanted to make you aware that this is something we're

  8   tracking, and it will be interesting to see what EPA comes

  9   out with in January.  Thank you.

 10                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Thank you.

 11                  Mr. Moore, would you care to respond to

 12   that?

 13                  MR. MOORE:  In this permit I would -- in my

 14   experience, this is a fairly simple permit with one

 15   exception, and that's the intake structure.

 16                  And we've -- this is one of those areas where

 17   it's a pretty complicated issue in terms of there's an

 18   intersection between the ESA and the Clean Water Act, and a

 19   difference of regulatory authorities under the two acts, as

 20   well as a difference of regulatory standards in terms of

 21   permitting.

 22                  An added complication around that is EPA is

 23   in the midst of rule making to set standards for these

 24   various facilities, one which, based on the draft rules that

 25   have been out, this facility appears to meet -- more than
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  1   meet the requirements that EPA had established and was

  2   proposing in their draft rules.

  3                  So we're sort of in a difficult and somewhat

  4   challenging position, because certainly the services, and

  5   now State Fish and Wildlife, have very strong concerns about

  6   the intake structure.

  7                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Any other questions for Mr.

  8   Moore, or any other comments?

  9                  Mr. Stephenson?

 10                  MR. STEPHENSON:  So Bill, can you walk us

 11   through the solution strategy for this?

 12                  I mean, you hear this issue, and I think it's

 13   coming from -- you know, I mean, I think the Council likely

 14   will listen to our Councilmember, our brother down there on

 15   the end.

 16                  So how do we push past this in the process,

 17   maybe just a process description of where we go from here?

 18                  I know we're not taking action as a Council

 19   today.  But once we do take some action, then how would the

 20   process proceed so we could work this out?

 21                  MR. MOORE:  I'm going to echo Member Stohr's

 22   piece.  I'm sort of new to this mechanism here.  I'm more

 23   used to Ecology writing and issuing permits and defending

 24   those permits.  And so the process that we've embarked on

 25   here is a little different than I'm used to.
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  1                  What I can lay out is my understanding of the

  2   way it's sort of organized on the federal level, if you

  3   will.  The State, whether it's EFSEC or Ecology, writes and

  4   issues permits.  The services have an opportunity to engage

  5   in those permits, as well as State Fish and Wildlife.

  6                  There is a national memorandum of agreement

  7   between EPA and the services on the intersection between the

  8   Clean Water Act and ESA.

  9                  If the services are not feeling that they're

 10   getting -- that their issues aren't being addressed properly

 11   by the states, the services can ask that EPA essentially

 12   become part of the process and, if necessary, file and take

 13   over the permit.

 14                  What we've been trying to do and have been

 15   working with, trying to work with EPA to find out exactly

 16   from them, since this is an intersection question, it's a

 17   legal question, where do Clean Water Act authorities stop,

 18   you know, is essentially the question for them.  And we've

 19   been working with EPA to try and get that clear answer on

 20   that.  We've gotten -- I would say it hasn't been a crystal

 21   clear answer.

 22                  I guess that's the process as I'm aware of

 23   moving forward.  I think certainly when Ecology is writing

 24   these permits, we're limited to what we can do under our

 25   statutory authorities.  And we've been working with our
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  1   attorneys on that.

  2                  CHAIR LYNCH:  I have a couple questions as a

  3   follow-up.

  4                  First of all, this isn't really a question,

  5   but in the fact sheet that was e-mailed to the

  6   Councilmembers, this discussion regarding the intake

  7   structure begins on page 21 of the fact sheet under "Cooling

  8   Water Intake Structures" and continues on to the top of page

  9   25.  So that is a lot of the discussion that discusses NMFS

 10   concerns and then the responses to that.

 11                  I do not see in this fact sheet, though, even

 12   though it raises concerns by National Marine Fisheries

 13   Service, I don't see anything in here by the State

 14   Department of Fish and Wildlife.  Have they been

 15   participating or was NMFS acting as their spokesperson?

 16                  Or I'm just kind of wondering, is this kind

 17   of like the first we're hearing concerns from the State

 18   Department of Fish and Wildlife?

 19                  MR. MOORE:  No.  And I'll turn it over to

 20   Vince here to respond, because I think he did contact Fish

 21   and Wildlife earlier this year over this permit.

 22                  MR. LYNCH:  Yes.  I did speak with staff in

 23   the Yakima field office in June regarding this issue.  And

 24   this was right after a meeting with the services.  So I

 25   informed them what their concerns were, what we were looking
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  1   at, and what our process would be moving forward.

  2                  So that was pretty much the only interaction

  3   that we had.  I just informed them and invited them to the

  4   process.

  5                  One thing I would say is that those concerns

  6   that are raised are nearly identical to the concerns raised

  7   by the services.  So we have been considering those same

  8   concerns, even without actively engaging with Fish and

  9   Wildlife staff, since June, when we reached out to them.

 10   And they are considered in this analysis that you mentioned

 11   here.

 12                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 13                  Any other comments or questions?

 14                  Mr. Stohr?

 15                  MR. STOHR:  I just want to say thanks to

 16   Vince and Bill for responding to some of these questions.

 17                  We have been working together.  And I think

 18   as Bill said, we're in a kind of a strange place where you

 19   have these two regulatory regimes that are unclear in terms

 20   of, you know, who has the -- where the final call occurs.

 21   And the EPA rules may give us some more guidance, may not.

 22                  And I think part of our responsibility is to

 23   talk to the other federal agencies that are in charge with

 24   the Endangered Species Act -- that would be the National

 25   Marine Fish Service -- and get a sense of where they're at



Washington State Energy Facility Site Evaluation Council

BUELL REALTIME REPORTING, LLC 206 287 9066 Page: 41

  1   and try to sort through that over the next month.

  2                  CHAIR LYNCH:  Thank you.

  3                  And as information comes in, I would hope

  4   that it would be forwarded to our staff, which could then

  5   make it available to the Councilmembers.

  6                  MR. LASPINA:   Absolutely.  Yes.

  7                  CHAIR LYNCH:   And just kind of a follow-up,

  8   I guess I just wanted to get something on the record.

  9                  That one parameter regarding temperature

 10   that's being removed from the permit, my understanding from

 11   the fact sheet is that was an outdated -- based upon an

 12   outdated federal regulation; is that correct?

 13                  MR. MCGOWAN:  Yes, that's correct.

 14                  CHAIR LYNCH:   And under the Clean Water Act,

 15   it's not considered backsliding if you remove something

 16   that's -- I know that under the Clean Water Act there's a

 17   provision that says once you have something in place, if you

 18   lessen the requirement there's a concern that that's

 19   backsliding, that you're relaxing the regulation.

 20                  But in the instance when it's just removing

 21   something that's no longer relevant or applicable, that's

 22   not considered backsliding in your understanding?

 23                  MR. MCGOWAN:  Yes.  And with temperature,

 24   there are two things that together allow that to not be

 25   considered backsliding; one, that it was from an outdated
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  1   rule, but also that the monitoring that has been required

  2   from the very beginning was never -- never tested that

  3   limit.

  4                  So we have no information about the limits.

  5   So it never really was a limit that could have been exceeded

  6   under the way the previous permits were structured.  So that

  7   allowed it to be removed without violating the

  8   anti-backsliding provisions.

  9                  CHAIR LYNCH:  That's helpful.  Thank you.

 10                  Any other questions for staff or Mr.

 11   LaSpina?

 12                  Mr. LaSpina, you have a comment?

 13                  MR. LASPINA:   Yes, sir.  We encourage the

 14   Council to review the permit and fact sheet.  Forward

 15   questions that you may have.

 16                  We would like to request -- we had planned to

 17   request approval from the Ecology -- or from the Council at

 18   its January meeting to go to public notice.

 19                  So basically the next month is available for

 20   you to look the permit and fact sheet over, forward any

 21   questions, I guess to Stephen on the permit and fact sheet.

 22                  We'll get you the responses to answer your

 23   questions so that we can move on, basically.

 24                  CHAIR LYNCH:  And the January action is not

 25   final approval.  It's just to send the draft permit out for
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  1   comment?

  2                  MR. LASPINA:   Yes, sir.

  3                  CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

  4                  Any other questions for Staff or Ecology

  5   staff?

  6                  Thank you very much for both coming.

  7                  I notice that we've got a number of people in

  8   the audience today that are not familiar faces to me.  Is

  9   there anything that you wanted to address the Council on,

 10   anybody?

 11                  Hearing none -- I only leave that door open

 12   just a short time.  Hearing none, anything else to come

 13   before the Council today?

 14                  In that case we're adjourned.  Thank you.

 15                       (Whereupon, the proceedings were

 16                        concluded at 2:25 p.m.)

 17

 18
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 20
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 22
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 24

 25
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 01                  A P P E A R A N C E S:

 02  

     Councilmembers Present:

 03  

         Bill Lynch, Chair

 04      Liz Green-Taylor, Department of Commerce

         Cullen Stephenson, Department of Ecology

 05      Joe Stohr, Department of Fish and Wildlife

         Andrew Hayes, Department of Natural Resources

 06      Dennis Moss, Utilities and Transportation Commission

 07  

     Local Government and Optional State Agencies:

 08  

         Christina Martinez, Department of Transportation

 09      Bryan Snodgrass, City of Vancouver (Via Telephone)

         Jeff Swanson, Clark County (Via Telephone)

 10      Larry Paulson, Port of Vancouver (Via Telephone)

 11  

     Assistant Attorney General:

 12  

         Ann Essko, Assistant Attorney General

 13  

     Staff in Attendance:

 14  

         Stephen Posner

 15      Jim LaSpina

         Tammy Talburt

 16      Sonia Bumpus

         Kali Wraspir

 17  

 18  Guests in Attendance:

 19      Richard Downen, Grays Harbor Energy Project

         Mark Miller, PacifiCorp

 20      Brad Barfuss, Energy Northwest

         Vince McGowan

 21      Bill Moore

         Shannon Khounnala, Energy Northwest

 22  

 23  Guests in Attendance Via Telephone:

 24      Jennifer Diaz, Puget Sound Energy

         Eric Melbardis, Horizon Wind Energy

 25      Justin Allegro, Department of Fish & Wildlife

 26  
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 01              OLYMPIA, WASHINGTON DECEMBER 17, 2013

 02                             1:30 p.m.

 03                               -o0o-

 04  

 05                     P R O C E E D I N G S

 06  

 07                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Good afternoon.  Let's go ahead

 08  and get started.  This is December 17, the monthly meeting

 09  of EFSEC.  It's 1:30 p.m.

 10                 And let's go ahead and have the staff call

 11  the roll.

 12                 THE CLERK:  Department of Commerce?

 13                 MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:  Liz Green-Taylor here.

 14                 THE CLERK:  Department of Ecology?

 15                 MR. STEPHENSON:  Cullen Stephenson here.

 16                 THE CLERK:  Fish and Wildlife?

 17                 MR. STOHR:  Joe Stohr's here.

 18                 THE CLERK:  Natural Resources?

 19                 MR. HAYES:  Andy Hayes is here.

 20                 THE CLERK:  Utilities and Transportation

 21  Commission?

 22                 MR. MOSS:  Dennis Moss for the UTC.

 23                 THE CLERK:  Department of Transportation?

 24                 MS. MARTINEZ:  Christina Martinez here.

 25                 THE CLERK:  The City of Vancouver?

�0004

 01                 MR. SNODGRASS:  Bryan Snodgrass here.

 02                 THE CLERK:  Clark County?

 03                 (No response.)

 04                 THE CLERK:  Port of Vancouver?

 05                 (No response.)

 06                 THE CLERK:  Chair?

 07                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Bill Lynch is here.

 08                 THE CLERK:  There is a quorum.

 09                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 10                 And is there anybody else on the phone that

 11  wishes to identify themselves, although you're not required

 12  to.

 13                 (Inaudible.)

 14                 CHAIR LYNCH:   I'm sorry.  Could you move a

 15  little bit closer to your phone, please?  We're having

 16  trouble hearing you.

 17                 MS. DIAZ:  Sure.  This is Jennifer Diaz with

 18  Puget Sound Energy at the Wild Horse wind facility.

 19                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Thank you.

 20                 MS. DIAZ:  Is that better?

 21                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Much better.  Thank you.

 22                 MR. MELBARDIS:  Eric Melbardis, EDP

 23  Renewables with the Kittitas Valley Wind Power Project.

 24                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Anybody else that has joined

 25  us by telephone?
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 01                 Okay.  Let's go ahead and look at the

 02  proposed agenda, though I would like to note one addition to

 03  the proposed agenda.  And that's after we approve the

 04  minutes that Mr. Posner is going to give us a quick update

 05  on the Tesoro project in Vancouver, where we stand at the

 06  moment.

 07                 And if I'm correct, we also have to approve

 08  the meeting minutes for November 6.  So we'll be approving

 09  the meeting minutes for November 6 and November 19, both

 10  things.

 11                 And are there any other proposed additions to

 12  the agenda?

 13                 MR. POSNER:  Chair Lynch?

 14                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Yes.

 15                 MR. POSNER:  I'd like to make a suggestion.

 16  We do have the Tesoro -- the project as an item on the

 17  agenda.  And what I would propose, if it's acceptable to you

 18  and the Council, is that we're going to have a general

 19  project update, and right after that, as part of that

 20  presentation I would do that update if that's acceptable.

 21  Or we can do it at the beginning if you like.

 22                 See Item E on the agenda?

 23                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Oh, my gosh.  You're absolutely

 24  right.

 25                 MR. POSNER:  Rather than doing it one part at
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 01  the beginning and then --

 02                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Yes.  Let's keep it where it

 03  is.  I looked at the agenda and that just didn't register in

 04  my mind.  So thank you.

 05                 Are there any other proposed changes to the

 06  agenda?

 07                 Okay.  And I think we were joined by someone

 08  by telephone in the last minute.  Would you care to identify

 09  yourself?

 10                 THE WITNESS:  Sure.  This is Justin Allegro

 11  with the Department of Fish and Wildlife.

 12                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 13                 Has anyone else joined us?

 14                 So let's go ahead and take a look at the --

 15  first at the November 6 special Council meeting minutes.

 16  Are there any proposed changes to those November 6

 17  minutes?

 18                 Could I have a motion in favor of adopting

 19  the minutes?

 20                 MR. MOSS:  I move that we adopt the minutes

 21  of November 6, 2013, Chair Lynch.

 22                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Do I hear a second?

 23                 MR. STEPHENSON:  Second.

 24                 CHAIR LYNCH:  It's been moved and seconded

 25  that the Council approve the meeting minutes for the special
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 01  Council meeting on November 6.  All those in favor say

 02  "aye."

 03                 MULTIPLE SPEAKERS:  Aye.

 04                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Opposed?

 05                 Motion carries.

 06                 Let's go ahead and turn to the regular

 07  November hearing Council minutes.  This would be for

 08  November 19, 2013.  Are there any proposed changes to these

 09  minutes?

 10                 If not, could I hear a motion for approval of

 11  the minutes as submitted?

 12                 MR. MOSS:  Chair Lynch, I move approval of

 13  the minutes of November 19, 2013 as transcribed.

 14                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Councilmember Moss has moved

 15  for approval of the minutes.  Do I hear a second?

 16                 MR. HAYES:  I'll second that motion.

 17                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Mr. Hayes has seconded.  All

 18  those in favor say "aye:

 19                 MULTIPLE SPEAKERS:  Aye.

 20                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Opposed?

 21                 Motion carries.

 22                 So now we're ready for the update on the

 23  proposed projects.

 24                 And we'll start first with Kittitas Valley

 25  wind project.
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 01                 THE WITNESS:  Good afternoon, Chair, Council.

 02  This is Eric Melbardis with EDP Renewables for the Kittitas

 03  Valley Wind Power Project.

 04                 We had a pretty smooth month, nothing

 05  non-routine to report.

 06                 We did rebuild all of our stormwater

 07  mitigation BMP's.  And the site is ready for the snow

 08  season, which could happen any time over here.

 09                 And I'd also just like to point out I was

 10  doing some updating of our safety and environmental database

 11  within our company, and we are on track to end this year

 12  with zero safety incidents that were OSHA recordables and

 13  zero oil spills.

 14                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Very good, Mr. Melbardis.

 15                 Are there any questions for Mr. Melbardis?

 16                 Thank you.

 17                 Let's move on to the Grays Harbor Energy

 18  Project.  Mr. Downen?

 19                 MR. DOWNEN:  Good afternoon, Chair Lynch,

 20  Council, Staff.  My name is Rich Downen.  I'm the plant

 21  manager at Grays Harbor Energy.

 22                 For the Grays Harbor Energy monthly report,

 23  this month there were no accidents or injuries.

 24                 During the month of November, all other

 25  reporting was fairly typical.
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 01                 I'll just hit on the atypical things.  From

 02  an environmental perspective, we re-sampled the stormwater

 03  discharge to follow up on the copper exceedance that we

 04  received in the third quarter sample.  And that sample came

 05  back in early December, so it wasn't in this report, but

 06  I've noted it at the bottom.  It reported a copper level of

 07  4.85 milligrams per liter, which is quite a bit below the

 08  limit of 14 milligrams per liter.

 09                 And as I said last month, this is kind of a

 10  follow-up, as we discussed that we, in talking to EFSEC

 11  staff, believe that that was due to brake pad wear material

 12  in the parking lot that accumulated during the long dry

 13  summer.  First rain event, we took a sample.  The next

 14  sample after that, it was down.

 15                 So it's our intent moving forward, when we

 16  have a long dry summer like that, to clean the parking lot

 17  with like a vacuum sweeper truck so that we can avoid that

 18  moving forward.

 19                 There were no complaints made during the

 20  month of November.

 21                 We did have a couple of site visits.  Jim

 22  LaSpina from EFSEC performed a quarterly site visit and

 23  reported no issues.

 24                 And from the Olympic Region Clean Air Agency,

 25  (ORCAA), Robert Moody made a site visit to follow up on odor
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 01  complaints during the month of October.  And there were two

 02  complaints during the month of October, which is the month

 03  prior to this report, on the 15th and the 28th.  But he

 04  again found no evidence of any odors on site.

 05                 So I'm happy to answer any questions.

 06                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Any questions for Mr.

 07  Downen?

 08                 MR. STEPHENSON:  Make a comment?

 09                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Yes, Mr. Stephenson.

 10                 MR. STEPHENSON:  Mr. Downen, thank you for

 11  the follow-up.  I appreciate that.

 12                 MR. DOWNEN:  You're welcome.

 13                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Why don't you stay at the

 14  microphone, Mr. Downen.  We're going to have Mr. LaSpina

 15  provide us -- the Council asked for some information

 16  regarding a summary of the noise issues that -- at your

 17  particular facility.  And just in case members have some

 18  questions for you.

 19                 Mr. LaSpina, do you want to tell the Council

 20  about that, please?

 21                 MR. LASPINA:   Thank you, Chair Lynch and

 22  Council members.

 23                 At the last meeting, I promised to develop --

 24  Staff promised to develop and send to you a noise memo that

 25  sort of summarized the situation concerning noise and odor
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 01  complaints alleged or attributed to the Satsop facility.

 02                 The memo also had a short summary of the

 03  regulations that we deal with.  It was meant as an

 04  informational offering to the Council.  If you have any

 05  questions, we can answer them.  Otherwise, it wasn't meant

 06  to be an action item or anything.  It was just background

 07  because there are a lot of new Council members and you may

 08  not be familiar with the issues.

 09                 CHAIR LYNCH:   And Mr. LaSpina, isn't it

 10  under the SCA for Grays Harbor Energy, are they at some

 11  point required to come back with another noise study to the

 12  Council?

 13                 MR. LASPINA:  Yes, sir.  When the SCA was

 14  amended in 2010 or '11, the facility had -- was going to

 15  install some noise mitigation measures.

 16                 And then after the measures were installed,

 17  the facility staff was going to do kind of a verification

 18  noise study to see if there was any noticeable reduction in

 19  the noise coming from the facility.

 20                 I talked to the plant engineer, and

 21  apparently, unless there's newer information, the noise

 22  readings were not taken.  I suspect it was because those

 23  readings need to be done when the plant is operating

 24  normally, and they have extended periods of not running.

 25  When I talked to the plant engineer, he said he would do
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 01  those readings as soon as possible.  And we would like to

 02  have those numbers or that data prepared for your next

 03  meeting if that's acceptable.

 04                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 05                 Mr. Downen, does that --

 06                 MR. DOWNEN:  We have taken recent surveys,

 07  and we can forward that information on to EFSEC staff and

 08  they can provide it to Council.  Just so we -- back

 09  initially, before we did the mitigation steps, we installed

 10  some more silencing equipment, and we had a professional

 11  noise -- I don't know what you call it, noise surveying

 12  company?

 13                 MR. LASPINA:  Consultant.

 14                 MR. DOWNEN:  -- consultant that came in and

 15  did a pretty thorough test.

 16                 EFSEC, I believe, hired their own testing

 17  staff.

 18                 And out of that, we identified a couple of

 19  frequencies that linked to pieces of equipment.  But then we

 20  installed mitigation equipment around those.

 21                 And then we've taken data periodically as

 22  we've run, just to validate that noise levels are below and

 23  far below the limits that we have.  This data that was taken

 24  during a recent run is at the Farr residence, which is where

 25  most of the complaints, I think 80 percent of the

�0013

 01  complaints, have come from through the years.  We're at 45

 02  decibels.  Irwin residence, 49; Holt residence 37; and at

 03  the control point 55, which are all quite a bit below.

 04                 So I'll give you this.  I'll send it to you

 05  electronically.

 06                 CHAIR LYNCH:  All right.

 07                 MR. DOWNEN:  So we have looked at those

 08  numbers.  Some of them are difficult to get because one of

 09  the neighbors doesn't -- they chase us away whenever we come

 10  close to their property to try to get a reading.

 11                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Thank you, Mr. Downen.  I

 12  appreciate that.

 13                 And Mr. LaSpina, you'll be providing that

 14  information to the Council at its next meeting.

 15                 And I know that Staff and the Council have

 16  been receiving a number of noise complaints, and it's, you

 17  know, a matter of concern for the Council.  I know that it

 18  was taken up by the Council prior to virtually everybody

 19  here being a Council member, so we're trying to

 20  refamiliarize ourselves with that particular issue.

 21                 And after we have some -- a chance to look at

 22  this additional information, we'll see if the Council wants

 23  to take any further action on this or not.  But we

 24  appreciate you providing this information.

 25                 MR. DOWNEN:  I'll make a point of adding it
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 01  in the next monthly report too, just kind of a summary of

 02  that data.

 03                 Just one more point I'd like to make on that?

 04                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Yes, Mr. Downen.

 05                 MR. DOWNEN:  Just kind of collecting a

 06  snapshot of what's transpired in the past is -- maybe Mr.

 07  LaSpina could forward this or include it in a packet for

 08  information of this historical kind of look back.

 09                 There was a letter from EFSEC to the

 10  neighbors who have complained the most, about 80 percent of

 11  the comments, -ish.  And in this letter, at the end of the

 12  letter -- this is from EFSEC staff to that neighbor, and it

 13  was cc'd to me.  It said in summary, Grays Harbor Energy is

 14  in compliance with all applicable local, state, and federal

 15  regulations regarding noise, odors and traffic safety.

 16  Based on this determination, EFSEC does not anticipate

 17  taking any action on the concerns expressed in your e-mail.

 18                 This was for a specific concern.  But it was,

 19  from my perspective, it was a snapshot of, at that time,

 20  that we've been addressing these.  This was in December of

 21  2011, just a couple years ago.  But that was after,

 22  probably, the bulk of the complaints that we've had.  And it

 23  was a snapshot from my perspective, again, that we had

 24  addressed things and that we were within compliance.

 25                 So I don't think that there's a noise issue
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 01  that we -- that just comes and goes or an odor issue that

 02  comes and goes.  I believe that we've -- anyway, I think

 03  that that perspective needs to be in this historical look at

 04  what has happened and where we are today.

 05                 EFSEC Staff may have a comment on that or

 06  not.

 07                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you, Mr. Downen.

 08                 Do any Councilmembers have questions for Mr.

 09  Downen?

 10                 MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:  Mr. Chair, I have just one

 11  question.

 12                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Yes, Ms. Green-Taylor.

 13                 MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:   What was the date you

 14  installed the mitigation measures?

 15                 MR. DOWNEN:  I'd have to go back and look at

 16  records, because I wasn't there.  I came to the plant after.

 17  I think the installation was complete in May of 2011.  I

 18  came in August.

 19                 MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:  Thank you.

 20                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Any other questions for Mr.

 21  Downen?

 22                 Thank you, Mr. Downen.

 23                 MR. DOWNEN:  Thanks.

 24                 CHAIR LYNCH:  So let's go ahead and hear an

 25  update about the Chehalis Generation Facility.
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 01                 MR. MILLER:  Good afternoon, Chair Lynch,

 02  Councilmembers, and Staff.  My name is Mark Miller.  I am

 03  the plant manager at the PacificCorp Energy Chehalis

 04  Generation Facility.

 05                 I have noted in the report that there was a

 06  nonroutine event, significant operational event.

 07                 And I need to make a correction in the next

 08  section, where it says "Regulatory/Compliance."

 09                 At the end of the report, you also see kind

 10  of a brief summary of what the event was.  And I'll just

 11  summarize it verbally real quick.

 12                 The power plant has three main generators.

 13  And those generators step up to voltage coming out of those

 14  generators to align voltage of 500,000 kV, 500 kV, to the

 15  Bonneville transmission system.

 16                 We were operating at base load.  And the

 17  Phase B of one of the stepup transformers, specifically the

 18  steam turbine, failed catastrophically; called a sudden

 19  pressure event.  We had a subsequent fire with the automatic

 20  deluge activation and emergency response, both from the

 21  local fire districts as well as support from BPA.

 22                 There were no personnel injured either during

 23  the event or during the subsequent fire suppression and

 24  continuing cleanup.

 25                 The correction I want to refer to is in the
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 01  second bullet in "Regulatory/Compliance" -- or the first

 02  bullet, where it says there were no "exceedances or spills."

 03  Well, obviously we did encounter a spill of the transformer

 04  oil, which is non-PCB.  There is about 11,100 gallons in

 05  that tank.

 06                 We recovered 4,410 gallons from the tank, and

 07  from oil skimming, 5,850.  So we got about 92 percent of it

 08  recovered.

 09                 So what wasn't recovered either went into the

 10  ground or was consumed as part of the fire event.

 11                 We're working with Ecology.  This happened

 12  two years ago to a different unit, and so we've been in a

 13  cleanup process there and working in -- admitted to the

 14  voluntary cleanup program.  And this will obviously

 15  transition into that as well.

 16                 So it's a long-term view of sampling near

 17  surface groundwater and doing some treatment with respect to

 18  some biotreatment.

 19                 So that's kind of a quick summary of the

 20  event.

 21                 And we did restore generation to the plant as

 22  of last Saturday morning.  So it was 22 days.  And we

 23  utilized a spare stepup transformer that we maintain on site

 24  for rare occurrences as this, but not so rare for me.

 25                 I'll be happy to answer any questions.
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 01                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Any questions for Mr.

 02  Miller?

 03                 I guess I have one, Mr. Miller.  I'm just

 04  wondering, if you had a -- I guess if this happened

 05  previously, I guess, have you -- has there been an

 06  opportunity to identify what's causing these failures?

 07                 MR. MILLER:  Chair Lynch, this is the third

 08  major failure of a transformer, which is rare in the

 09  industry, at this particular power plant.

 10                 The previous two, one was on this unit and

 11  one was on the Combustion Turbine No. 1.  And those machines

 12  or devices were manufactured by Fuji Sumitomo out of Japan.

 13  And the particular point that failed in both of those, or

 14  all three of these, were the bushings which were

 15  manufactured by NGK.

 16                 In the last two events, both manufacturers

 17  and their engineering staff were involved in the

 18  investigations that determined no specific root cause for

 19  the failure.

 20                 Having said that, we have gone to other

 21  experts.  And the one unit that is still the pristine

 22  original, we've decided to remove the bushings from that and

 23  install a different manufacturer's bushing, hopefully to

 24  prevent that.

 25                 The company is going to move forward and
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 01  procure new transformers for those two -- well, obviously

 02  replace the spare, because it's not rated for lifetime

 03  service of the plant, and also for the Unit 2 that we have

 04  -- feel there's some risk.  But we feel we're mitigating

 05  that risk by installing new bushings.

 06                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Have similar facilities failed

 07  in other parts of the country?

 08                 MR. MILLER:  Apparently it is typical of

 09  these.  These are an older style, original GE design

 10  bushing.  And they're no longer utilized in the industry,

 11  replaced by other designs.

 12                 Within our system, the MidAmerican Holding

 13  Company, we have transformers that fail, but they don't fail

 14  spectacularly.

 15                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Very good.

 16                 Any questions for Mr. Miller?

 17                 Thank you, Mr. Miller.

 18                 MR. MILLER:  Thank you.

 19                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Now if we could hear about the

 20  Wild Horse Wind Power Project.  Ms. Diaz, Puget Sound

 21  Energy?

 22                 MS. DIAZ:  Yes, thank you, Chair Lynch and

 23  Councilmembers.  For the record, my name is Jennifer Diaz.

 24  I'm the environmental manager for Puget Sound Energy at the

 25  Wild Horse wind and solar facility.
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 01                 And I have two non-routine items to update

 02  the Council on.

 03                 First, the Kittitas County Health Department

 04  conducted a routine sanitary survey of the Wild Horse

 05  Maintenance Building water system.  The final survey report

 06  has not been issued yet; however, no major deficiencies were

 07  identified by the inspector during the survey.

 08                 And second, a draft of the Sage-Grouse

 09  Nesting and Brood-Rearing Habitat Restoration and Management

 10  Plan -- that's a mouthful -- was sent to TAC members for

 11  review and comments.  This plan was prepared by Puget Sound

 12  Energy in consultation with the Department of Fish and

 13  Wildlife and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  And the

 14  purpose of the plan is to document PSE's efforts to restore

 15  and manage habitat for the purpose of sage-grouse nesting

 16  and brood rearing at Wild Horse in fulfillment of certain

 17  mitigation obligations related to sage-grouse required by

 18  EFSEC.

 19                 And that's all I have.

 20                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you Ms. Diaz.

 21                 I have a question, but maybe it's for Staff,

 22  either Mr. LaSpina or Mr. Posner.  Is this -- the draft of

 23  the report, of the plan that's being prepared, is that

 24  something that this Council receives and has to approve, or

 25  is it just something that's been provided for our
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 01  information?

 02                 Or I'm just wondering just where we go; how

 03  is that handled?

 04                 MR. LASPINA:   Chair Lynch, the way this SCA

 05  is structured is the plan goes through review by the TAC,

 06  which has a number of experts and specialists.

 07                 And since PSE voluntarily came up with this

 08  plan, it's not really subject to approval by the Council.

 09  However, PSE has indicated they would certainly provide it

 10  to us.

 11                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 12                 Any questions for Ms. Diaz?

 13                 MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:  Chair, I have just one

 14  simple question.

 15                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Please go ahead.

 16                 MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:   Could somebody please

 17  enlighten me as to the definition of TAC?

 18                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Technical Advisory Committee, I

 19  believe.

 20                 MS. GREEN-TAYLOR:   Thank you.

 21                 CHAIR LYNCH:   That was a good guess.

 22                 I believe now we're ready for the -- before

 23  we turn to the Tesoro proposal, I have heard that a number

 24  of other people may have joined us by telephone.  And would

 25  any of those people choose to identify themselves at this
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 01  time, if you haven't already done so?

 02                 MR. PAULSON:  Larry Paulson is on the phone.

 03                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you, Mr. Paulson.

 04                 Anybody else?

 05                 MR. SWANSON:  Jeff Swanson is here.

 06                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thanks, Mr. Swanson.

 07                 So let's go ahead with our update of the

 08  Vancouver Energy Distribution Terminal.  Ms. Bumpus?

 09                 MS. BUMPUS:  Thank you, Chair Lynch.  Good

 10  afternoon, Mr. Chair and Councilmembers.  I have just a few

 11  updates for you on the Tesoro Savage oil terminal project.

 12                 EFSEC successfully held its second SEPA

 13  scoping meeting in the City of Spokane Valley on December

 14  11.  The SEPA scoping comment period is set to close

 15  tomorrow, Wednesday, December 18.  To date, EFSEC has

 16  received 30,320 scoping comments and is currently working to

 17  process all of those.

 18                 The application for site certification is

 19  still being reviewed.  EFSEC is working with contracted

 20  state agencies to assess the content of the application and

 21  addressing the issues identified through the review with the

 22  applicant.

 23                 I was just going to ask if you had any

 24  questions.

 25                 CHAIR LYNCH:   And I was going to jump in
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 01  there.  When you say the comment period closes tomorrow,

 02  people can still -- so long as they have their comments in

 03  the mail postmarked tomorrow, that's still considered

 04  timely; is that correct?

 05                 MS. BUMPUS:    That's correct.

 06                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 07                 Mr. Posner, you were going to add a little

 08  bit more where we are in the process?

 09                 MR. POSNER:    Yes.  Thank you, Chair Lynch.

 10                 Just a little bit of where we go from here

 11  after the comment period closes:  We will be working very

 12  closely with our consultant to process all of the comments.

 13  And we will be putting together a scoping report, which will

 14  summarize the comments that we've received.

 15                 And then what I expect is that we will then

 16  make that scoping report available to the public and to the

 17  Council.

 18                 And we'll have some sort of workshop or open

 19  discussion with the Council about where we go from here just

 20  in terms of getting some direction or allowing the Council

 21  to ask questions and have a discussion about the scope of

 22  the EIS after seeing all the comments, how broad of a scope

 23  does the Council wish to pursue in developing the EIS.

 24                 So that is the next step after we're finished

 25  processing all the comments, is to have some decisions made
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 01  about developing the draft EIS.

 02                 CHAIR LYNCH:   And you'll be contacting the

 03  Councilmembers after that is done to set up this workshop?

 04                 MR. POSNER:    Yes.  I'm hoping after this

 05  next month, we will be able to report back and let you know

 06  with some certainty when the scoping report will be done.

 07  And at that point we can talk about setting up a workshop,

 08  if you will, for having a discussion about getting some

 09  direction from the Council as far as the scope of the draft

 10  EIS.

 11                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 12                 Are there any questions for Ms. Bumpus or Mr.

 13  Posner?

 14                 MS. MARTINEZ:  I'm curious, do you have a

 15  target date for when that other meeting would occur?

 16                 MR. POSNER:  Not at this time.  You know, the

 17  comment period closes tomorrow.  So that gives us some

 18  certainty, at least in terms of we won't be receiving any

 19  more comments, so we can work with what we have.

 20                 But as Sonia said already, 30,000, so -- and

 21  we're working very closely with the UTC records center to

 22  help us maintain an accurate record.

 23                 So we want to make sure we do everything

 24  correctly.  So I can't give you an exact time.  But we are

 25  working very diligently.
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 01                 And I might add also on that note, we have

 02  hired two new employees to assist us with that process.  And

 03  they are sitting in the back of the room.  Just so the

 04  Councilmembers know, it's Gail Griffin-Wallace and Paula

 05  Gay.  So we realized that we needed some help, and we're

 06  taking action to try to keep this process moving as best we

 07  can.

 08                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 09                 Any other questions?

 10                 Thank you.  Let's go ahead and turn to WNP

 11  1/4.  Ms. Khounnala?

 12                 It's good to see you in person, not just a

 13  voice on the phone.

 14                 MS. KHOUNNALA:  It's been a long time since

 15  we've been here.  And with all the new Councilmembers, it's

 16  a privilege to see faces, put names with faces.

 17                 So for the record, my name is Shannon

 18  Khounnala, and I'm from Energy Northwest Environmental

 19  Regulatory Programs.

 20                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Excuse me.  Would you mind

 21  pulling the microphone a little bit closer to you and

 22  speaking into it?  Thank you.

 23                 MS. KHOUNNALA:  Is that better?  A learning

 24  curve when all you do is call in.

 25                 Okay.  So I think today we're starting with
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 01  WNP 1/4.  The only item to update with regard to WNP 1/4 is

 02  the water rights application, which last month we updated

 03  Council that that water right application had been sent to

 04  the Department of Ecology.

 05                 And this month, the only item to update on

 06  that is we did receive formal confirmation from the

 07  Department of Ecology that they received our application,

 08  have filed that within their process, and assigned us a

 09  program number, so to speak.

 10                 So at this point, based on our preapplication

 11  meeting with the Department of Ecology, we expect that we

 12  will be working with the Department of Energy on our

 13  application after the first of the year.  And that process

 14  should go fairly quickly.  So we look forward to that in the

 15  coming year.

 16                 Any questions regarding WNP 1/4?

 17                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Any questions?

 18                 Thank you.  Why don't you go ahead and

 19  proceed -- I was wondering, too, if you have any other

 20  people with you today if you'd mind just introducing them to

 21  the Council so we can match a name and a face.

 22                 MS. KHOUNNALA:  Of course.  Yes.

 23                 Traveling with me today from Energy Northwest

 24  is Brad Barfuss.  He is our subject matter expert for our

 25  water programs at Energy Northwest and specifically Columbia
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 01  Generating Station.  So we've both come here to meet some

 02  faces and interact with Staff.

 03                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Welcome.  Thank you.

 04                 MS. KHOUNNALA:  Thank you.  So moving on to

 05  Columbia Generating Station, outside of any -- within your

 06  report there's our routine items in terms of our station

 07  status.

 08                 The only other nonroutine item, I thought I'd

 09  update the Council on the status of our evaporation ponds,

 10  which the Council approved in September, I believe, of 2013.

 11                 We've made significant progress over the

 12  fall.  We've had excellent weather that's allowed us to

 13  complete the majority of the earthwork portion to construct

 14  those evaporation ponds.

 15                 And we've also actually made actual

 16  significant progress on the installation of the liners for

 17  three of the four ponds.

 18                 So at the moment we're on hold, as we're

 19  quite cold in Eastern Washington at the time frame.  But

 20  once we warm up, we will be back on track with the

 21  construction of those.  And at this time, we're on track to

 22  have those operational by early summer of 2014.

 23                 Any questions regarding Columbia Generating

 24  Station?

 25                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Any questions for Ms.
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 01  Khounnala?  No.

 02                 Thank you.

 03                 MS. KHOUNNALA:  I understand that following

 04  this item we'll be having a discussion about the Columbia

 05  Generating Station NPDES permit.  And we'd like to take the

 06  opportunity to thank both EFSEC Staff and Council, as well

 07  as the Department of Ecology, for all of their hard work and

 08  time and effort that they put into our NPDES permit.  We

 09  appreciate that effort.

 10                 We're here to answer any questions if needed.

 11  But thank you for your time.

 12                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 13                 And just for the Council's information, we

 14  will not be taking action today on the NPDES permit.

 15                 We have the draft permit in front of us today

 16  that's going to be explained to us.  We have an opportunity

 17  to ask questions.  And we will most likely be taking action

 18  on that at our January meeting.

 19                 And Mr. LaSpina, do you want to give us a

 20  little bit of an overview before we hear from Ecology staff?

 21                 MR. LASPINA:  Thank you, Chair Lynch and

 22  Councilmembers.  I'm going to do a very brief introduction

 23  of the permit.

 24                 And then Mr. Vince McGowan over there is

 25  going to present sort of the highlights of the permit.  You
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 01  should have received the permit last week, so you know what

 02  we're talking about.

 03                 EFSEC contracted with Ecology to do a renewal

 04  permit.  And so Vince is the permit writer, and Mr. Bill

 05  Moore will talk about other policy issues.

 06                 So let me just get started by saying that the

 07  existing permit was issued in 2006.  It was administratively

 08  extended in 2011 to allow the completion of the main -- the

 09  plant's main condenser.

 10                 The permittee made a timely -- submitted a

 11  timely application.

 12                 And I think at this point, I'm going to turn

 13  it over to Mr. McGowan to give you some highlights on the

 14  permit.

 15                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Thank you.

 16                 Mr. McGowan?

 17                 MR. MCGOWAN:   Is this on?

 18                 CHAIR LYNCH:   There should be a red light.

 19                 MR. DOWNEN:    Good afternoon, Chair Lynch,

 20  Councilmembers.  My name is Vince McGowan.  I'm with the

 21  Water Policy Program.  I'm the writer for the permit that we

 22  have in front of you.

 23                 So it's a little over 100 pages of material

 24  there.  I'm just going to try to hit the highlights and

 25  major changes since the current permit.
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 01                 CHAIR LYNCH:   I'm sorry.  Could you speak a

 02  little louder?  I'm still not 100 percent sure your

 03  microphone is on.

 04                 MR. MCGOWAN:  I am a low talker, so I'll

 05  bring it close.

 06                 CHAIR LYNCH:   That will probably be better

 07  if you just speak right into it.  Thank you.

 08                 MR. MCGOWAN:  So under the current permit, I

 09  just wanted to mention a few things that were done that

 10  informed this permit, the proposed permit that you have in

 11  front of you, the draft.

 12                 So there was an effluent mixing study

 13  conducted in 2008 that looked at how the discharge interacts

 14  with the Columbia River.

 15                 There was a groundwater study that was

 16  continued and completed in 2012 that informed this permit.

 17                 You probably heard in past updates from the

 18  facility, the main steam condenser at the plant was

 19  replaced.  That also influenced this permit and the proposed

 20  limits.

 21                 So I just wanted to mention those things.

 22                 So in the proposed permit that you have in

 23  front of you, a few main topics, groundwater being one.  We

 24  just got an update about the progress on the lagoons that

 25  are being built.  So that's good to hear.  You'll see some
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 01  requirements in the permit about that.  And of course those

 02  dates we can adjust because it's an ongoing activity.

 03                 So those -- that lagoon kind of evolved out

 04  of the result of the groundwater study.  The study was to

 05  determine if the plant was in compliance with the

 06  groundwater standards.  The main findings were there was

 07  interference from upstream, so there was some mounding

 08  observed.  I'm not able to determine whether or not the

 09  facility was in compliance.

 10                 So through discussions, Energy Northwest

 11  proposed, and we ended up going towards, that lagoon, which

 12  is great.  You know, that removes any discharge from the

 13  ground.  So the permit is structured accordingly to remove

 14  those limits, and the testing monitoring requirements are

 15  altered based on that going in.

 16                 There's also another discharge to ground,

 17  Outfall No. 003, that hadn't been used for quite a while.

 18  And Energy Northwest did some maintenance work to -- that's

 19  a discharge from the standby service water ponds.  This is a

 20  redundant system for their cooling.

 21                 And during the course of that maintenance, we

 22  found that the best way to handle that water, rather than

 23  discharging to the ground, was to discharge to Outfall 001.

 24  They're able to do that.

 25                 So this proposed permit removes the
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 01  authorization to discharge to Outfall 003.

 02                 So in effect, all of the discharges to ground

 03  would be removed under this permit except for underground

 04  injection control wells.  These are primarily catch basins

 05  with shallow sumps that handle the minimal stormwater that

 06  they get there with that dry climate.

 07                 And there are some additional requirements

 08  around stormwater in the proposed permit for those

 09  discharges.

 10                 Temperature was another change.  There was a

 11  narrative limit in the current permit.  There is a narrative

 12  limit in the current permit.

 13                 The proposed permit would remove that limit.

 14  We conducted analysis with the updated effluent study that

 15  said that the limit was not needed.  Based on our process --

 16  and throughout, Jim mentioned we were asked to bring this

 17  permit up to current standards, follow standard practice and

 18  procedure that the Department of Ecology uses.  So that's

 19  what we did, and in that analysis determined that a limit

 20  wasn't needed.  So we propose removing that limit, the

 21  current narrative limit.

 22                 Copper was another parameter where there was

 23  a limit.  The main steam condenser replacement significantly

 24  dropped the copper monitoring results of levels in the

 25  effluent and found there was no reasonable potential for
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 01  copper to cause water quality violations.  So the current

 02  permit -- or the proposed permit would remove that copper

 03  limit.

 04                 It also adds limits for chromium and zinc.

 05  These were just left out of the current permit.  They were

 06  mentioned in the fact sheet and should be in the permit.

 07  They're required by federal guidelines.

 08                 And then the last major item is the cooling

 09  water intake structure requirements.  So we conducted -- the

 10  Clean Water Act requires a best professional judgment

 11  analysis to determine if the current intakes meet the Clean

 12  Water Act requirements to minimize adverse environmental

 13  impact.  So we've completed that analysis.

 14                 We've met with the services, with EPA, with

 15  staff at the facility.

 16                 And you'll see the proposal in there,

 17  basically we've found we were proposing that they do meet

 18  the Clean Water Act requirements with the current structure

 19  that they have in place.

 20                 One note on that, EPA has proposed rules that

 21  would apply to the facility.  They have not finalized those

 22  rules.  They have been delayed several times.  The current

 23  schedule would have final rules that would be applicable to

 24  the facility published on January 14 of 2014.

 25                 So we would propose that we would proceed,
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 01  but we should definitely look at those rules if they do in

 02  fact become final on the 14th.  We would want to take

 03  another look at the permit and make sure it's in compliance

 04  with the latest rules.

 05                 I don't know if Bill wants to speak to that.

 06                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Mr. Moore, are you here just

 07  to answer questions, or are you going to provide some

 08  additional information?

 09                 MR. MOORE:  I'm here to answer questions if

 10  that's necessary, Chairman Lynch.

 11                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.  One of my favorite

 12  things about my previous job was I got to work with Mr.

 13  Moore.

 14                 MR. MOORE:  I apologize for that.

 15                 CHAIR LYNCH:  And I don't know if he would

 16  say the same thing of me, but I'm glad to be able to work

 17  with him once again.

 18                 Are there any questions of the Ecology

 19  staff?  Mr. Stohr?

 20                 MR. STOHR:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.

 21                 I wanted to just take -- I'm still trying to

 22  learn the rules of the road here.  But I wanted to take a

 23  few minutes just to make the Council aware of a concern that

 24  the Department of Fish and Wildlife still has.  And it's

 25  related to what Vince was just describing, and the
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 01  construction and design of the intake system.

 02                 It's my understanding that the Columbia

 03  Generating Station intake screening does not meet Fish and

 04  Wildlife's fish protection screen guideline criteria.

 05                 Our screen guidelines are designed to prevent

 06  mortality of fish from entrainment and impingement.  Fish

 07  experts in the four northwestern states have generally

 08  endorsed Fish and Wildlife's screening criteria.  The

 09  guidelines are consistent with the National Marine Fisheries

 10  Service screening criteria, which have been adopted by

 11  Columbia Basin Fish and Wildlife authorities, who oversee

 12  fish screen issues in Washington, Oregon, Idaho, and

 13  Montana.

 14                 I think many of you know the Hanford Reach

 15  has the largest naturally produced population of fall

 16  Chinook in the northwest.  These fish make up a significant

 17  portion of Washington's fisheries.

 18                 The entrainment -- again, this is my

 19  understanding -- the entrainment and impingement data for

 20  this intake system are about 30 years old, making a

 21  determination of minimal adverse effects more difficult.

 22                 Newer data would add value to the process.

 23  There's been a lot of progress that's been made in new

 24  science and practical screening technology since

 25  construction of the intake system.  And that -- you know,
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 01  that new knowledge, that new data, could better prevent the

 02  entrainment and impingement of salmonid fry, if that's

 03  occurring.

 04                 So I just wanted to put that concern out

 05  there.  There's a lot of new Council members.  I think this

 06  has been an issue that's been around for a while.  And I

 07  just wanted to make you aware that this is something we're

 08  tracking, and it will be interesting to see what EPA comes

 09  out with in January.  Thank you.

 10                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Thank you.

 11                 Mr. Moore, would you care to respond to

 12  that?

 13                 MR. MOORE:  In this permit I would -- in my

 14  experience, this is a fairly simple permit with one

 15  exception, and that's the intake structure.

 16                 And we've -- this is one of those areas where

 17  it's a pretty complicated issue in terms of there's an

 18  intersection between the ESA and the Clean Water Act, and a

 19  difference of regulatory authorities under the two acts, as

 20  well as a difference of regulatory standards in terms of

 21  permitting.

 22                 An added complication around that is EPA is

 23  in the midst of rule making to set standards for these

 24  various facilities, one which, based on the draft rules that

 25  have been out, this facility appears to meet -- more than
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 01  meet the requirements that EPA had established and was

 02  proposing in their draft rules.

 03                 So we're sort of in a difficult and somewhat

 04  challenging position, because certainly the services, and

 05  now State Fish and Wildlife, have very strong concerns about

 06  the intake structure.

 07                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Any other questions for Mr.

 08  Moore, or any other comments?

 09                 Mr. Stephenson?

 10                 MR. STEPHENSON:  So Bill, can you walk us

 11  through the solution strategy for this?

 12                 I mean, you hear this issue, and I think it's

 13  coming from -- you know, I mean, I think the Council likely

 14  will listen to our Councilmember, our brother down there on

 15  the end.

 16                 So how do we push past this in the process,

 17  maybe just a process description of where we go from here?

 18                 I know we're not taking action as a Council

 19  today.  But once we do take some action, then how would the

 20  process proceed so we could work this out?

 21                 MR. MOORE:  I'm going to echo Member Stohr's

 22  piece.  I'm sort of new to this mechanism here.  I'm more

 23  used to Ecology writing and issuing permits and defending

 24  those permits.  And so the process that we've embarked on

 25  here is a little different than I'm used to.
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 01                 What I can lay out is my understanding of the

 02  way it's sort of organized on the federal level, if you

 03  will.  The State, whether it's EFSEC or Ecology, writes and

 04  issues permits.  The services have an opportunity to engage

 05  in those permits, as well as State Fish and Wildlife.

 06                 There is a national memorandum of agreement

 07  between EPA and the services on the intersection between the

 08  Clean Water Act and ESA.

 09                 If the services are not feeling that they're

 10  getting -- that their issues aren't being addressed properly

 11  by the states, the services can ask that EPA essentially

 12  become part of the process and, if necessary, file and take

 13  over the permit.

 14                 What we've been trying to do and have been

 15  working with, trying to work with EPA to find out exactly

 16  from them, since this is an intersection question, it's a

 17  legal question, where do Clean Water Act authorities stop,

 18  you know, is essentially the question for them.  And we've

 19  been working with EPA to try and get that clear answer on

 20  that.  We've gotten -- I would say it hasn't been a crystal

 21  clear answer.

 22                 I guess that's the process as I'm aware of

 23  moving forward.  I think certainly when Ecology is writing

 24  these permits, we're limited to what we can do under our

 25  statutory authorities.  And we've been working with our
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 01  attorneys on that.

 02                 CHAIR LYNCH:  I have a couple questions as a

 03  follow-up.

 04                 First of all, this isn't really a question,

 05  but in the fact sheet that was e-mailed to the

 06  Councilmembers, this discussion regarding the intake

 07  structure begins on page 21 of the fact sheet under "Cooling

 08  Water Intake Structures" and continues on to the top of page

 09  25.  So that is a lot of the discussion that discusses NMFS

 10  concerns and then the responses to that.

 11                 I do not see in this fact sheet, though, even

 12  though it raises concerns by National Marine Fisheries

 13  Service, I don't see anything in here by the State

 14  Department of Fish and Wildlife.  Have they been

 15  participating or was NMFS acting as their spokesperson?

 16                 Or I'm just kind of wondering, is this kind

 17  of like the first we're hearing concerns from the State

 18  Department of Fish and Wildlife?

 19                 MR. MOORE:  No.  And I'll turn it over to

 20  Vince here to respond, because I think he did contact Fish

 21  and Wildlife earlier this year over this permit.

 22                 MR. LYNCH:  Yes.  I did speak with staff in

 23  the Yakima field office in June regarding this issue.  And

 24  this was right after a meeting with the services.  So I

 25  informed them what their concerns were, what we were looking
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 01  at, and what our process would be moving forward.

 02                 So that was pretty much the only interaction

 03  that we had.  I just informed them and invited them to the

 04  process.

 05                 One thing I would say is that those concerns

 06  that are raised are nearly identical to the concerns raised

 07  by the services.  So we have been considering those same

 08  concerns, even without actively engaging with Fish and

 09  Wildlife staff, since June, when we reached out to them.

 10  And they are considered in this analysis that you mentioned

 11  here.

 12                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 13                 Any other comments or questions?

 14                 Mr. Stohr?

 15                 MR. STOHR:  I just want to say thanks to

 16  Vince and Bill for responding to some of these questions.

 17                 We have been working together.  And I think

 18  as Bill said, we're in a kind of a strange place where you

 19  have these two regulatory regimes that are unclear in terms

 20  of, you know, who has the -- where the final call occurs.

 21  And the EPA rules may give us some more guidance, may not.

 22                 And I think part of our responsibility is to

 23  talk to the other federal agencies that are in charge with

 24  the Endangered Species Act -- that would be the National

 25  Marine Fish Service -- and get a sense of where they're at
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 01  and try to sort through that over the next month.

 02                 CHAIR LYNCH:  Thank you.

 03                 And as information comes in, I would hope

 04  that it would be forwarded to our staff, which could then

 05  make it available to the Councilmembers.

 06                 MR. LASPINA:   Absolutely.  Yes.

 07                 CHAIR LYNCH:   And just kind of a follow-up,

 08  I guess I just wanted to get something on the record.

 09                 That one parameter regarding temperature

 10  that's being removed from the permit, my understanding from

 11  the fact sheet is that was an outdated -- based upon an

 12  outdated federal regulation; is that correct?

 13                 MR. MCGOWAN:  Yes, that's correct.

 14                 CHAIR LYNCH:   And under the Clean Water Act,

 15  it's not considered backsliding if you remove something

 16  that's -- I know that under the Clean Water Act there's a

 17  provision that says once you have something in place, if you

 18  lessen the requirement there's a concern that that's

 19  backsliding, that you're relaxing the regulation.

 20                 But in the instance when it's just removing

 21  something that's no longer relevant or applicable, that's

 22  not considered backsliding in your understanding?

 23                 MR. MCGOWAN:  Yes.  And with temperature,

 24  there are two things that together allow that to not be

 25  considered backsliding; one, that it was from an outdated
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 01  rule, but also that the monitoring that has been required

 02  from the very beginning was never -- never tested that

 03  limit.

 04                 So we have no information about the limits.

 05  So it never really was a limit that could have been exceeded

 06  under the way the previous permits were structured.  So that

 07  allowed it to be removed without violating the

 08  anti-backsliding provisions.

 09                 CHAIR LYNCH:  That's helpful.  Thank you.

 10                 Any other questions for staff or Mr.

 11  LaSpina?

 12                 Mr. LaSpina, you have a comment?

 13                 MR. LASPINA:   Yes, sir.  We encourage the

 14  Council to review the permit and fact sheet.  Forward

 15  questions that you may have.

 16                 We would like to request -- we had planned to

 17  request approval from the Ecology -- or from the Council at

 18  its January meeting to go to public notice.

 19                 So basically the next month is available for

 20  you to look the permit and fact sheet over, forward any

 21  questions, I guess to Stephen on the permit and fact sheet.

 22                 We'll get you the responses to answer your

 23  questions so that we can move on, basically.

 24                 CHAIR LYNCH:  And the January action is not

 25  final approval.  It's just to send the draft permit out for
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 01  comment?

 02                 MR. LASPINA:   Yes, sir.

 03                 CHAIR LYNCH:   Thank you.

 04                 Any other questions for Staff or Ecology

 05  staff?

 06                 Thank you very much for both coming.

 07                 I notice that we've got a number of people in

 08  the audience today that are not familiar faces to me.  Is

 09  there anything that you wanted to address the Council on,

 10  anybody?

 11                 Hearing none -- I only leave that door open

 12  just a short time.  Hearing none, anything else to come

 13  before the Council today?

 14                 In that case we're adjourned.  Thank you.

 15                      (Whereupon, the proceedings were

 16                       concluded at 2:25 p.m.)
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